Unity and Lutheran identity dominates discussions at the ELCT 19th Assembly

By Elizabeth Lobulu
September 1, 2015
The 19th Assembly of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in Tanzania (ELCT) was held 11 – 14 August 2015 with a theme “Eager to maintain the unity of the Spirit in the bond of peace” from Eph 4: 3 and the discussions focused on unity of the Church and Lutheran identity.
	Bishop Dr Alex Malasusa (middle) leads the opening worship to open the Assembly assisted by Bishop Dr Paulo Akyoo and Rev. Dr Msafiri Mbilu.
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	Bishop Dr Alex Malasusa in a joyful moment after Bishop Dr Frederic Shoo was elected by the ELCT 19th Assembly to become the new Presiding Bishop.


Opening the meeting the ELCT Presiding Bishop, Dr. Alex Gehaz Malasusa urged the 250 delegates and the community at large to forgive one another by showing mercy and compassion in order to build unity and peace in our society.
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	A Trumpet Choir from Meru Diocese. There were three choirs invited from Iringa, Meru and Dar es Salam giving a total of 150 choir members.
	A cross section of the delegates at the ELCT Assembly. At least 250 delegates attended the assembly which is the highest decision making body in the Church.


Among the highlights of the meeting was the election of Dr. Fredrick Onael Shoo to become the new Presiding Bishop for the next four years. Dr Shoo who is the Bishop of ELCT Northern Diocese will take over the position being held by Bishop Malasusa whose eight year term ends this year.

The election took place on the last day of the ELCT Assembly held at Tumaini University Makumira (TUMA). Three names proposed by the Executive Council were presented to the assembly, they are: Bishop Dr Steven Munga (North Eastern Diocese), Bishop Charles Mjema (Pare Diocese) and Bishop Dr Fredrick Shoo.

Bishop Dr Shoo was consecrated to become the Bishop of Northern Diocese in January this year. The ELCT Constitution requires the winner to get two-thirds of the votes.

The Constitution specifies that candidates should be selected from among bishops who are still in office. ELCT has 24 Dioceses.
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	Some of the delegates who attended the Assembly.


Bishop Shoo is a holder of PhD (1990 -1995) awarded by the Augustana-Hochschule Neuendettelsau which is a Divinity School of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in Bavaria, Germany. He had studied at TUMA 1982 -1986 for a Bachelor of Divinity Degree when it was known as Makumira Lutheran Theological College.

He was Assistant to the Bishop in the Northern Diocese for ten years 2004 – 2014 while 1995 to 2003 he was Provost of Mwika Theological College in Kilimanjaro Region.
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	Delegates congratulating Dr Shoo after the results were announced.
	Bishop Dr Malasusa casting his vote.


During the opening session Rev. Dr Elieshi Mungure, the Area Secretary for Africa Department for Mission and Development of the Lutheran World Federation (LWF) pledged the LWF moral support in implementing the resolutions adopted by the ELCT august assembly.

Dr Mungure asked for prayers as the LWF global communion prepares for its forthcoming general assembly and events to take place in 2017 to commemoration the 500th anniversary of reformation. She said the LWF with 145 member churches has chosen a theme: “Liberated by God’s grace” focusing on unity and Lutheran identity which concurs with the ELCT Assembly theme. She thanked the ELCT for its support towards the Burundi refugee living in Tanzania through ELCT – LWF diakonia arm, the TCRS standing for Tanganyika Christian Refugees Service.

Among invited guests was the General Secretary of the Kenya Evangelical Lutheran Church, Rev Luke Mulolo and Rev Dr Fidon Mwombeki the General Secretary of United Evangelical Mission (UEM) who urged African churches to rise to the occasion whenever they are called to contribute financially in case of an emergency situation. “Our reputation is not determined by our participation in theological dialogue or staff exchange alone; rather we need to contribute at all levels when the need arises,” Dr Mwombeki said.

	Rev Dr Mwombeki (r) the General Secretary of United Evangelical Mission is about to shake hands with Bishop Lucas  Mbedule as sign of peace during the opening worship service of the Assembly.
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Among other things the meeting discussed a four-year report presented by the presiding bishop; debated on presentations on Church unity and Lutheran identity; conducted an election; passed a number of recommendations and adopted “The ELCT Statement on Political Situation toward the Forthcoming General Election.” The statement cautions all political parties, Government organs and Non-Governmental Organizations to refrain from action that may lead to breach of peace during and after elections.

The 19th Assembly called on Mbulu Diocese and the newly formed dioceses to implement the resolution passed by the ELCT Assembly 25 years ago to ordain women Theologians. 

The assembly also gave a go ahead to Mwanga area in Pare Diocese to become a diocese. The request for the area to become a diocese was expressed in 2002.
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	FROM LEFT TO RIGHT: Rev. Dr Elieshi Mungure, the LWF Secretary for Africa; Ms Alice Mtui, the newly elected Recording Secretary (from Konde Diocese); Bishop Dr Fredrick Shoo the newly elected Presiding Bishop; Bishop Dr Alex Malasusa the current Presiding Bishop; Mr. Brighton Killewa, the ELCT Secretary General and Mr. Loata Mungaya, the ELCT Deputy Secretary General - Finance.


Discussing the presentations on unity and Lutheran identify Ms Yvonne Mmbando from Eastern and Coastal Diocese said repentance brings us closer to God. God’s grace makes us merciful and righteous enabling us to seek repentance so that peace and unit could be apparent in the society.

She said “where God is absent the devil is at work. The devil is there to destroy and kill. That is why the word of God is clear on this. If you do not forgive others you won’t be forgiven. Therefore from family level up to national level we need forgive one another”, she said.
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	Some youth delegates who attended the assembly.


Ebenezer Shao the youth chairperson in the ELCT said there is something wrong with those who believe in the prosperity Gospel. God blesses us if we follow him. God does not give you blessings after offering money.

On the suggestion that the church now needs to be innovative to enliven Sunday Services, he said such a notion is wrong. He said ELCT liturgy when used accordingly and if the minister prepares well it would attract worshipers to our services.

Rev Rachel Axwesso the ELCT Deputy Secretary General for Social Services and Women Work told the delegates that it is now 25 years since the assembly of ELCT endorsed the decision to ordain women pastors. She reported that at the 25th anniversary marked in May this year, 170 women pastors and theologians met in Bukoba (North Western Diocese) to evaluate their work and urged the dioceses that have not ordained women to do so.
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	A scene of one of the plenary sessions at the assembly. 


They also congratulated Rev Alice Kabugumila who was the first woman theologian in the ELCT. So far ELCT has 274 women pastors and theologians out of about more than 2,000 pastors. 
(Story written by Elizabeth Lobulu/ Photo contributed by Philemon Fihavango, Emmanuel Kimweri, Paulo Mollel and Deo Mosha)
